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Amended

The Honorable Bill Bishop

Council President

117 W. Duval Street

Jacksonville, FL 32202

Council President Bishop, 

As Chair of the Special Committee on Oversight of the Sports and Entertainment Fund, I have completed the task of reviewing the circumstances surrounding the Carrier Classic event, as well as the practices governing the use of the Sports and Entertainment Fund.  I have worked closely with Kirk Sherman, the Council Auditor, as well as my fellow committee members Richard Clark, Dr. John Gaffney, and Robin Lumb.  Below I have summarized the problems, not only with the event itself, but with the Sports and Entertainment Commission as a whole, and have included recommendations going forward.  The committee members and I appreciate the opportunity to serve in this capacity, and hope the below findings will act as a guide for future events.   

· As community outreach for the Navy, the Carrier Classic Basketball game was successful.

· Oversight of the event by the Administration was negligible.

· Alan Verlander, whose appointment as the Sports Director occurred in May 2012, was directed to proceed and manage the event, despite minimal knowledge of procurement procedures and event production.  

· The Carrier Classic event was confronted with many difficulties including bad weather, unforeseen cost expenditures, and the use of a smaller carrier than expected.  
· Even though the switch to a smaller carrier occurred in July, no reductions were made on the expense side to counteract; in fact, a concert was added to the festivities which increased the costs.

· The event lacked a major sponsor – the search for a sponsor was started too late in the process.

· The event did not garner a TV contract – The City had to pay NBC to broadcast the game as the networks start the process years in advance.  A deal could not be negotiated on such short notice.

· The contract with Florida Blue was not signed by the administration, and Florida Blue signed the document on November 7, 2012, two days before the event.   

· The contract was poorly drafted, it included some vague provisions, and too many important provisions were addressed in two, un-signed exhibits which could be easily changed.

· No budget was used during the eight months of planning for the event.

· The city’s CFO did not get involved until October, less than 30 days before the event

· The Sport and Entertainment Commission lacks written policies and did not appear to serve a useful role regarding this event.

· It took 5 to 6 years to build the Sport & Entertainment fund – now depleted.

· There was absolutely no accounting on the expense side, and the Council Auditors could not evaluate whether or not the city profited on any sporting event over the last five years.

· The auditors’ repeated requests for information were not answered from September 12, 2012 through March 5, 2013.

· If an event of this type is held again this year, the Administration is on track to repeat the same mistakes. 

· A financial report should be required for sporting events going forward.
Respectfully, 

Matt Schellenberg
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